in memoriam

Dr Hugh Richard Williams 1927-2010

Dr Hugh Richard Williams passed away in May 2010, after a 21/2-year battle with cancer. Hugh was born in Winnipeg and grew up there, completing his medical studies at the University of Manitoba.

Hugh established a family medical practice in Port Moody. He later became the clinical director for the Narcotics Addiction Foundation in Vancouver. Following this he served as a physician with the Public Service Health Department of the federal government until his retirement.

Hugh enjoyed many opportunities to travel. On a trip to Italy Hugh first met the love of his life, Dorothy-mae Charles, who was studying music in Milano. Later in Vancouver they married, sharing a further 27 years together.

During his battle with cancer, especially during his later confinement, loving care from Dorothy-mae and his nephews allowed him to remain at home.

> -Kenneth G. Atkinson, MD Vancouver

Dr David McNiell Bolton 1928-2010

Loved and respected by those who met and worked with him, David passed away at the Vancouver General Hospital on 10 July 2010. David was born in Edinburgh, Scotland, on 7 April 1928 where he lived with his parents, Alexander and Roberta Bolton, and his two brothers, John and Sandy. At the age of 20 David graduated from Edinburgh University with a BSc in forestry.

From his early boyhood David was fascinated with the information he had collected and the books he had read about Canada, and although his heart was always in Scotland, he resolved to emigrate. He was offered a position with a Canadian company called Price Brothers in Quebec. He had no idea that French was a required language. Being a doughty Scot he obtained recordings and immersed himself in the language and learned to speak with a particularly good accent.

After 5 years as a forest engineer, new life challenges beckoned. He had long had an interest in medicine, and he was accepted into pre-med and then medical school at Laval University, where he graduated with honors. Not long after graduation he was exposed to the beauty and temperate climate of British Columbia and moved with his family (his wife, nee Suzanne Langlois) and his two children, Brian and Carol, to Vancouver, where Michelle was born. David enjoyed six very busy years in general practice before taking a break to travel with his family. His career change took him to Philadelphia and employment by Merck & Co., where he had editorial responsibilities in the publication of the Merck Manual.

Once again he realized his comfort zone was in Canada and he returned to Vancouver in 1969 to become executive secretary of the British Columbia Medical Association. In 1974 he accepted a position in Victoria as senior medical advisor to the Medical Services Plan. From 1980 to 1988 he headed the Medical Services Commission as the sole commissioner and chair. He prepared the BCMA's submission and response to the Royal Commission on Health Care and Costs in 1991. He also served as director of corporate affairs with the BC BioMedical Laboratories. He chaired the BCMA membership committee from 1990 to 1993, and he served as director of professional relations from 1992 to 1995. He also served as a BCMA member of the Tripartite Medical Services Commission from 1994 to 1998. In 1994, in recognition of his dedication and capabilities he was

Continued on page 340



in memoriam

Continued from page 339

elevated to senior membership in the Canadian Medical Association, and in 2000 he was awarded the most prestigious honor of the BCMA, the Silver Medal of Service.

After moving to Salt Spring Island with his wife, Phyllis (nee Wakelyn), whom he married in 1980, David took part in many community activities, most notably the Greenwoods Eldercare Society and the Greenwoods Foundation. David has been described as being kind, sensitive, and passionate, a sage advisor and a fine "scrapper," but he was always respectful to and of others. David was predeceased by his brother John and is survived by his brother Sandy (Joyce) Bolton in Edinburgh. He will be forever loved and missed by Phyllis, his children Brian (Julie) Bolton, Carol (Wayne) Olafson, Michelle (Craig) Bentley, and grandchildren Nathan, Ryan, Jori, Kyle, Cara, Jesse, and Darius. His passing will be mourned by many other relatives and friends as well as his step-children Robert (Linda) Whittome, John (Catherine) Whittome, Jimmy and Janet Whittome, and grandchildren Robert, Graeme, Melanie, Kathleen, Emily, and Sophie. The family would appreciate donations to the Greenwoods Foundation c/o The Greenwoods Eldercare Societv. 133 Blain Road, Salt Spring Island, BC, V8K 1Z9.

> —Phyllis Bolton **Salt Spring Island** -Mark Schonfeld, MD **BCMA President and CEO**

Dr John W. Dueck 1933-2010

John Dueck graduated in medicine from UBC in 1962. After interning at VGH he spent the next 3 years working at a leprosy hospital in India. On returning to Canada he trained in general surgery at VGH and then practised his whole career in the upper Fraser Valley.

As a surgeon he had all the qualities that were needed—he was committed, untiring, meticulous, and compassionate. He was a careful diagnostician and an extremely competent and dextrous technician, but most of all he always focused on what was best for the patient. He has left behind much to mark his surgical passage, as he was a lifelong learner and kept upto-date in his continuous quest for knowledge. His contributions in improving patient care in the community include introducing vascular surgery, as well as laparoscopy, colonoscopy, and stapling.

He loved his chosen work, which he pursued with great industry. He will be remembered as someone who never gave less than his best to anything with which he was involved. He had an inflexible sense of fairness, and when he was aroused and angered by what he considered unreasonable behavior, this quiet, kind doctor transformed into a formidable defender of right and justice. His judgment about what to do and what not to do was extraordinarily sound, and his capable and professional approach made him a much respected and admired surgeon by patients and colleagues alike. He left a memory of service as an inspiration for us all.

Tragically his career was interrupted by a long and disabling chronic illness. Predictably he faced this affliction with strength, courage, and dignity. He never lost the simple faith of his childhood and this faith sufficed him. His family will remember him for his unconditional love, inner strength, and wisdom, providing them with both roots and wings. He leaves to mourn his wife of 49 years, Winnifred; three children, Michele (Dr Brian Driediger), Sharon (Gary Simpson), Dr Brad Dueck (Kirsti); and 11 grandchildren.

> —Henry Pauls, MD Chilliwack

4th Annual Pacific Psychopharmacology Conference

September 30 & October 1, 2010



Psychopharmacology in Challenging Times

Register online or contact Mervl Wrav: 604-524-7518 Invitation to submit Posters, Contact Barb Bell 604-524-7509

www. pacificpsychopharmconference.ca www.bcmhas.ca/Education/RVHConferences.htm

Held at: Coast Coal Harbour Hotel, 1180 West Hastings St, Vancouver, BC Canada Tel: 604-697-0202